EMPLOYMENT PANEL

WEDNESDAY 28 NOVEMBER AT 1.00 PM

PRESENT:
Councillor Glover (Chairman); Councillors Bloxham, 


Mrs Bradley, Farmer (P), Mrs Prest (as substitute for Councillor Mitchelson) and Weber.

EMP.36/07
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Mitchelson.

EMP.37/07
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

EMP.38/07
MINUTES

The Minutes of the meetings of the Employment Panel held on 3 September, 1st and 17 October 2007 had been circulated.

RESOLVED – (1) The Minutes of the meetings held on 3 September and 1st October 2007 were signed by the Chairman as a correct record of the meetings.

(2)  The Minutes of the meeting held on 17 October 2007 were noted and received.

EMP.39/07
DISCRETIONS PAYABLE UNDER THE LOCAL GOVERNMENT PENSIONS LEGISLATION IN CASES OF


REDUNDANCY AND EARLY RELEASE IN THE INTERESTS OF EFFICIENCY

Pursuant to Minute EMP.35/07 the Head of Personnel and Development Services submitted Report PPP.98/07 containing a draft policy on Discretions payable under the Local Government Pensions Legislation in cases of redundancy and early release in the interests of efficiency.

The Head of Personnel and Development Services reminded Members that at the last meeting on 17 October 2007 the Panel had asked him to proceed to consult on discretions payable under the Local Government Pensions Legislation in cases of redundancy and early release in the interests of efficiency, on the basis of the Council making redundancy payments of 2.5 times the statutory minimum in cases of redundancy and voluntary redundancy and a compensatory payment of an amount equal to 1.5 times the statutory redundancy calculator in respect of staff who took early release in the interests of efficiency of the service.

The Panel had also requested that following the consultation they give further consideration to the responses received and consider whether the policy should be recommended to the City Council.

The Executive on 19 November 2007 (EX.298/07) had considered the draft Policy and had suggested that the consultation on the proposed Policy should be as wide ranging as possible.

The Head of Personnel and Development Services outlined the contents of the report which provided details of potential costs although he warned that these costs would vary according to the personal circumstances of each employee involved.  The costs had been based on the 5 years April 2002 to March 2007 when the Council had made 8 people redundant and had not renewed the Fixed Term Contracts of 2 employees with over 2 years service.  He provided a comparison of: the costs under the policy in operation at the time, and the costs under the proposed policy; and also the cost of a multiplier of 3 times the statutory minimum compared with 2.5.  In relation to both the 2.5 times and the 3 times multiplier, the figures showed a saving for the Council as compared with the policy in operation at the time.

The report also contained the responses to the consultation including comments from Trade Unions and from individual employees who had responded to the consultation.  He provided a copy of the consultation document which had been made available to staff.

In addition to the responses detailed in the report, the Head of Personnel and Development Services advised that he had received further feedback from Trade Unions which he would present verbally at the meeting.  He had also received information from CAPITA in response to comments and requests from individual employees who had stated that they were unable to know whether or not they would be any worse off under the proposed scheme than the previous schemes.  He then detailed that feedback as follows :

(a)
Further Response from Trade Unions

The further response from Unison’s Local Branch had requested that the Council should go for a multiplier of 3 for redundancy and also 3 for early release in the interests of efficiency.

A Member commented that one of the Trade Union responses stated that “the multiplier of 3 should be reinstated as the Minutes of the Employment Panel on 1st October 2007 originally recorded”.  He stated that the Minutes of the 

1st October only recorded discussion on the multiplier of 3 but at no point was that agreed.  In response to a question on this, the Head and Personnel and Development Services responded that the Unions had not been corrected on this issue.

(b)
Further information requested by individual employees

In response to the consultation, some employees had requested additional information which had now been obtained from CAPITA.  In each of the cases the individual employees  requesting the information would receive less than under the present policy.

The information from Capita suggested that employees who were likely to benefit from the proposed draft policy being considered at this meeting were :

(i)
employees who were under 51 with more than 2 years of service and were leaving through compulsory redundancy;

(ii)
employees not in the Local Government Pension Scheme;

(iii)
employees over 61 years of age;

(iv) employees 51 years of age and over and in the Local Government Pension Scheme but who had less than 5 years service;

(v) employees on fixed term contracts.

The information also suggested that employees who were likely to be affected negatively and would be worse off than under the previous scheme were:

(1) employees who were over 50 years of age but under 61 years of age; 

(2) and who were members of the Local Government Pension Scheme with more than 5 years service; 

(3) and whowere not on Fixed Term Contracts.

Members expressed great concern that it appeared that staff who had been loyal to the authority providing many years of service could potentially be disadvantaged under the proposed new policy and stated that they had misgivings about approving this policy if it would disadvantage that group.

In response to a request to quantify the exact amounts by which these individuals would be disadvantaged, the Personnel Manager advised that it was difficult to provide exact details as these would be dependent on the circumstances of individual members of staff, but for the individual employees who had requested a response this could be a significant reduction in terms of number of years pension and amount of redundancy payment.

The Head of Personnel and Development Services suggested that Members could consider increasing the multiplier to 3, but Members stated that they would need to know the exact cost of that option and be assured that it does not have the same negative impact of that group of staff.

A Member expressed concern that the information provided at this meeting which suggested that employees between the age of 50 and 61 who were members of the Local Government Pension Scheme and had more than 5 years service would be disadvantaged under the new scheme, did not appear to be consistent with the information and some of the examples which had been provided to employees as part of the consultation on the new policy.  The Personnel Manager explained that the examples illustrated the impact upon an individual whereas the information provided at the meeting reflected the impact overall, including the costs to the Council.

Members queried whether there could be two different types of payment, one for staff with longer service which could have a different multiplier.  The Head of Legal Services responded that this may be challengable under Age Discrimination, as it was not giving the same benefit to younger people.  The draft policy being proposed would be applied equally to all staff and legally this would not be seen as discriminating.

Members commented that they did not have any problems for new staff coming to the Authority who would be asked to sign up to the new policy, but did have concerns for existing staff who would be subject to this proposed new policy and could be worse off.  They queried what could be done to protect people currently on the scheme but who would be receiving less  redundancy payment and pension years than they would under the old policy.

The Personnel Manager responded that there had been a period of protection but that had expired in March 2007 and there was no provision for any further protection that could be used.

Members suggested that the Pensions Specialist, who attended a previous meeting of the Panel, should be contacted and asked if he could give any advice on, or experience of, how the Council could implement the Scheme without disadvantaging the group of employees (aged between 50 and 61 who were in the local government pension scheme with more than five years of service) who would be disadvantaged under this new Policy, but had been loyal to the Council.

Members were very concerned at the potential disadvantage to this group and suggested that if the Pension Specialists could not give any advice, they may wish to consider the augmentation route, and they suggested that the Head of Personnel and Development Services be prepared to report on the impact of augmentation to that group of staff and to other staff in the Council.

The Head of Personnel and Development Services responded that the Pensions Specialist had advised against the augmentation route because of the potential risk of challenge, but he agreed that he could contact the Pensions Specialist to seek the advice requested by the Panel.  He advised that the work to develop and consult upon any new policy based on augmentation could take months.

Members stated that they could not at this stage make a recommendation of the draft Policy to the Council without the further information they had requested and agreed that there should be an additional meeting of the Employment Panel to consider the advice from the Specialist, which would mean delaying any recommendation to the City Council meeting in January 2008.

The Head of Personnel and Development Services advised that meanwhile the authority would need to continue to operate without a policy that could be utilised should any redundancies occur.  Members expressed concern that this could mean that any employees so affected may only receive the statutory minimum and that if such a situation developed it would need careful management.

RESOLVED – 

1. That the Head of Personnel and Development Services request advice from the Pensions Specialist on any way of implementing the Policy without disadvantaging the specific groups who currently would lose out under this draft Policy ie between the ages of 50 and 61 who are members of the Local Government Pension Scheme with more than five years of service and are not on fixed term contracts, and report the response back to the next meeting of the Employment Panel.

2. That the Head of Personnel and Development Services also report to the next meeting of the Panel on the anticipated impact of augmentation on that specific group and on other groups of staff

3. That the Head of Personnel and Development Services and the Chairman of the Employment Panel agree a date for the next meeting of the Panel.

The Meeting ended at 1.55pm

